
TOWN OF WAREHAM

MINUTES OF MEETING OF PLANNING BOARD

54 Marion Road

Wareham, MA 02571

July 23, 2007

Members Present:

George Barrett

Mary Taggart

Mary Morley

Mike Baptiste 

Chuck Gricus, Town Planner

Brenda Sampson, Secretary

I. CALL MEETING TO ORDER

G. Barrett called the meeting to order.

II. PRELIMINARY BUSINESS

A. Reorganization of Board – Discussion.

G. Barrett stated the Board, several meetings back, concurred to have him Chair for the purpose of going to the Appointing Authority.  A motion is needed for a temporary Chair.

MOTION:
M. Morley moved that G. Barrett be Chairman Pro Tem of the Planning Board.  M. Baptiste seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

B. Minutes – Update & discussion. (Did not handle)
C. Bond Release – Pope’s Pond Shores Subdivision.

C.Gricus spoke re:  letter from Mark Gifford, Municipal Maintenance Director stating that if the bond is reduced to $9,000, the work remaining will be covered.  Brief discussion ensued. 

MOTION:
M. Taggart moved to release the bond for Pope’s Pond Shores Subdivision to be reduced by $47,637.00 for a total of $9,000 remaining to finish work.  M. Morley seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)
D. Zompa Way Subdivision – Form F.

B. Sampson explained that the applicant could not record the Mylar because the Registry of Deeds would not accept the Form C-1 w/out a Covenant.  Brief discussion ensued.  B. Sampson also explained that driveway lantern conditions were attached, but there was no Form F.  
C.Gricus feels the Covenant may not have been signed.  He suggested the Board vote on the Covenant & sign it this evening.  Discussion ensued.  (There was no conclusion to this matter heard on tape)
E. Bond Release (partial) – The Preserve on the Weweantic Subdivision – Scott Blagden.

C.Gricus stated he will speak to Mark to make sure everything is in order.
MOTION:
M. Baptiste moved to release the bond for the Preserve on the Weweantic Subdivision contingent upon everything being in order.  M. Morley seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

F. Mylar Endorsement – Tihonet Pond South – Street name change only for recording.

Brief discussion ensued.  (There was no conclusion to this matter heard on tape)
III. PUBLIC HEARINGS

(NONE)

IV. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARINGS

A.  SAV Associates, LLC – 29 Seth Tobey Road – c/o Charles L. Rowley & Associates (street name change & BOH comments to be addressed).
Present before the Board:
Charles Rowley, Rowley & Associates

Mr. Rowley stated that SAV Associates agreed to re-naming the street to Express Drive.

Mr. Rowley stated at the last hearing, there were two issues.  One was the street name & the other was a BOH comment.  He submitted to the Board’s secretary, a letter from the BOH agent dated 7/10/07 stating they have no problem w/ it because records indicate municipal sewer is available.  Thus, Title V issues are irrelevant to this site.

Mr. Rowley spoke to Chief Joyce today & gave him a name of a requested street name change to Express Drive.  Chief Joyce checked the list & there was nothing like this street name & gave his o.k.  He requested Chief Joyce drop a note to Mr. Gricus, Town Planner stating this as well.

M.Morley stated there is a suggestion from Hancock Associates that there be an as-built for the road.  Mr. Rowley stated the road has been built & is in compliance w/ the plans.  His office staked out the road & line grade, septic grades, etc.  There is not much change from the plan.  The road has been there for four years.  Brief discussion ensued.  Mr. Rowley explained that the road is built w/ 28 ft. of pavement which is more than what a standard subdivision road requires.  There are 18 inch berms.  The site plan the Board initially approved required granite curbing at the entrance which it has.  It has 3.5 inches of mix under it.  Drainage was approved by SEA.  The new site has its own drainage system & does not come back on this road at all.  He can provide the Board a certified letter from him.

Discussion ensued re:  if sewer goes into this site, would the road layout & plan go somewhere else to a Town Dept.  Mr. Rowley stated if there was a petition for a road layout for the Town to accept it, he feels Mr. Gifford would be called upon to inspect the road for its construction to make sure it is satisfactory.    The brand new layout plan would also be provided.  He discussed maintaining ownership of the road.

Audience members had no questions or comments.

MOTION:
M. Morley moved to close the public hearing for SAV Associates, LLC – 29 Seth Tobey Road.  M. Taggart seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

G.Barrett stated the road has already been built & has conditions on it from a previous site plan.    Mr. Rowley stated there is nothing to be done at this site in terms of building, however, if Express Drive is to be placed on a street sign, the street sign needs to be erected.  He suggested in lieu of putting together any type of covenant document take the $500 left over & put it in security for the sign that is in conformity w/ street sign standards the Town utilizes.  There will need to be some notation on the plan, if the Board agrees w/ his suggestion, that there will not be a covenant, it will be subject to security.

M. Baptiste feels there should be a condition on the subdivision that this road can have no other buildings or development off of it.  G.Barrett feels the way it is currently laid out, it is a dead-end.  Nothing more could be serviced off it w/out another subdivision.  M. Baptiste stated there is a metal building there that could be taken down & placed on the left side.  He noted the commuter parking lot.  It should come out of Industrial Park Rd. vs. Tobey Rd.  G. Barrett doesn’t feel there would be access.  M. Baptiste stated it abuts this property.  Brief discussion ensued re:  this roadway & the stream.  He feels M. Baptiste’s suggestion would be impossible.  M. Baptiste feels if it goes through the parking lot, other alternatives should be looked at.  Mr. Rowley stated anything dealing w/ use would trigger site plan review.  There is control over the road by utilizing site plan review.  M. Baptiste would feel more comfortable w/ a minor condition.  He doesn’t feel it is all that critical, but it doesn’t hurt the project either.  Mr. Rowley doesn’t feel it is a minor condition to restrict it out right.  M. Baptiste stated if it isn’t out right restricted, things could change in the future.

G.Barrett stated the way the roadway is laid out, it couldn’t be extended w/out a subdivision.  M. Baptiste still would like the condition included.  He feels protection now will go a long way into the future.  He explained that he would like the condition to state that the road would service the two parcels into perpetuity.  G.Barrett stated at the next filing, the applicant could seek relief from this condition.  Mr. Baptiste stated they could, but it would be more difficult.  He continued to make his case for the condition.

Mr. Rowley stated he doesn’t have a problem w/ this condition as long as it suggests for those two lots only w/ the road in its present form
MOTION:
M. Baptiste moved to approve the site plan for SAV Associates, LLC – 29 Seth Tobey Road w/ the condition that the road as presented will only serve the two lots in perpetuity & this applies to the road, Express Drive in its present form & layout & to add the surety of the signage.  M. Taggart seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

B. The Pond at Fearing Hill – off of County Road – c/o Edgewood Development Co., Inc. – c/o G.A.F. Engineering, Inc.

Present before the Board:
Mr. Tim Higgins
C.Gricus spoke to the Board’s attorney who stated since the fact this was advertised as a Special Permit, the Board should vote on the site plan.  He recommended the Board vote on this as a straight site plan.  The Form C has already been voted upon.  Mr. Higgins discussed the issue. 
G.Barrett stated nothing has changed.  Mr. Higgins stated the ConCom has approved this project w/ an Order of Conditions.

Brief discussion ensued re:  standard conditions.

MOTION:
M. Morley moved to approve the site plan w/ conditions consistent w/ the Form C approval for The Pond at Fearing Hill – off of County Road.  M. Taggart seconded.

VOTE:  (3-1-0)

M. Baptiste opposed
C. Pine Grove Estates Subdivision – off of Charge Pond Road – c/o J.C. Engineering, Inc.

No-one was present to represent the application.  B. Sampson stated the extension for this application is only good until the first week of August.  C. Gricus will try to obtain another extension form from the representative tomorrow.  Brief discussion ensued.

M. Baptiste asked if Town Counsel reviewed the minutes over nine months.  C. Gricus stated they didn’t.  It was never advertised as a Special Permit.  Brief discussion ensued.

M. Baptiste expressed concern relative to projects such as this.
V. COMMITTEE REPORTS

(NONE)

VI. DISCUSSION

A. Nitrogen Bylaw Draft – Discussion.

G.Barrett discussed the workshop held last week & who attended.  He clarified that a topic of discussion was that the nitrogen loading for the overlay district will be ready in August.  He feels this may give the Board numbers to plug into the rules/regulations to make new subdivisions be nitrogen friendly.  What isn’t addressed is existing systems.  He doesn’t agree w/ the approach being touted by Buzzards Bay & others.
M.Morley asked re:  the status of the Bylaw.  G.Barrett stated a sample Bylaw was provided at the workshop by Dr. Costa.  The numbers being asked for relative to the overlay district are already plugged into the Bylaw.  Brief discussion ensued.

G.Barrett noted conflicts between what Dr. Costa has said & what the BOH has said relative to waivers.  For example, Dr. Costa has said that nitrogen systems could be waived for people on the list for sewerage, but the BOH doesn’t interpret it this way.  The BOH interprets it that they cannot waive anything unless sewerage will be in an area w/in two years.  He doesn’t see any relief on this issue.

G.Barrett stated some have admitted that the Bylaw submitted a few years ago is overkill for people in the Onset Watershed.  It still doesn’t address seasonal, low income homes, etc.  Brief discussion ensued re:  seasonal homes.

G.Barrett stated the Board can introduce best practices w/in their rules/regulations.  He feels subdivisions “coming out of the ground” won’t be impacted that much.  There is still work to be done to get other boards to be on the same page.

C.Gricus feels this is a BOH issue more than any other board.  M. Baptiste stated the Board of Sewer Commissioners are involved as well.  G. Barrett stated the Board of Sewer Commissioners were interested in the proposal relative to if the nitrogen criteria couldn’t be met for a subdivision, you could buy credits – pay into a fund to extend sewer somewhere else.

G.Barrett stated the numbers that come out for August don’t reflect the sewering of Weweantic, Briarwood, Rose Point & it won’t reflect to some degree, the upgrades to the sewer treatment plant.  It is too soon to see any recovery of eel grass beds.
B. SME Status – Correspondence sent to BOS.

G.Barrett received information that Ken Ferreira is awaiting confirmation from the Ethics Commission re:  whether the BOS has the ability to rescind approval.  Written confirmation is needed.  Brief discussion ensued.
M.Morley feels there seems to be an ethics issue down at Swifts Beach.  G. Barrett stated the street name changes is another issue between the Board & the BOS.
M.Morley would like the information from the ZBA.  She discussed Selectman Sauvageau’s opposition to re-appointment of Ms. Frangiadis, former Chairman of the Board.  Brief discussion ensued.  G. Barrett will speak w/ the ZBA.

C. General forms & signature pages for any/all site plans, subdivisions, & approvals/denials – Discussion.
B.Sampson discussed what the ZBA does w/ the forms.  Each form is put into the front of each folder.  It moves faster when all forms are signed at the meeting.  Brief discussion ensued.

D. Bond Releases – Discussion of process:
1. Cornerstone Estates II – Fonseca Way

2. Cornerstone Estates – Griffin Way

3. County Farm Estates – Fellowship Circle

4. Barnes Estates – Partial Release

C.Gricus stated these are all taken care of.  He is waiting for Dan Bremser to give the o.k. on the subdivisions.  He explained that when Mr. Bremser & staff came to copy the files, they came up w/ bond amounts in excess of $30,000 - $40,000 for these subdivisions.  He reviewed them & found that there was only $14,000 in one & $7,000 in another.  He spoke to Cornerstone & stated what their explanation was.

G.Barrett would like to set fixed points where applicants can get their bond releases.  He feels there should be a layout, such as having thirds or quarters to coincide w/ the inspections.  M. Morley asked if there is a statute relative to holding of bonds.  C. Gricus feels they can be held as long as needed.  Brief discussion ensued.  
C.Gricus will speak to the Town Engineer re:  developing something relative to bond release increments.  G. Barrett feels if there is a large amount left at the end, it may encourage applicants to do the as-builts.
VII. CORRESPONDENCE

C.Gricus stated that casinos will be spoken about on Wednesday.  There is also a policy coming out relative to casinos.  Discussion ensued re:  the issue of casinos.

VIII. FUTURE MEETINGS/PUBLIC HEARINGS

A. August 13, 2007 – Set public hearing date for proposed zoning articles for October Town Meeting.

G.Barrett asked if the Board wants to submit any articles for this Town Meeting.  C. Gricus stated he has sent out to members a residential windpower document he re-worked from Dartmouth.  

Brief discussion ensued re:  the school’s proposal for wind power & what has transpired.

M. Morley asked what the Bylaws were that Ms. Frangiadis had that were not passed.  G. Barrett stated there were some maps & some were typing errors that could be fixed easily.  M. Morley feels these should be finished up.  She asked who has kept track of this.  C. Gricus stated he has.

M. Morley wants to keep moving forward w/ what Ms. Frangiadis had as an agenda, such as TDR.  G. Barrett feels the Board put the TDR matter out there to see if the Board should continue working on it or not.  M. Baptiste asked re:  Maple Springs III status.  G. Barrett stated as he understands, they don’t know the status either.  He has asked for a conception to show what Tihonet Village has planned & they took it under advisement.  He feels an artist’s conception would be helpful.  Brief discussion ensued.
G.Barrett stated Dr. Costa (nitrogen loading specialist) is in favor of TDR’s.  Discussion ensued re:  the BOS being involved w/ TDR.  M. Morley doesn’t understand the BOS’s opposition to the Planning Board being involved w/ TDR.  G. Barrett stated the last direction the Board received was the Board can work on TDR, but Selectman Sauvageau stated he wants inclusionary zoning, nitrogen, etc. all put into the TDR.  

G.Barrett feels something should be put on the Warrant showing what has been done so far re:  TDR & should it be continued or stopped.  M. Morley discussed how the Zoning Re-Write Committee spent a year and a half designing  a version of TDR & she feels it is a good tool.  Discussion ensued re:  various versions of TDR that have been presented.

Discussion ensued re:  how the BOS is looking at TDR & how to proceed w/ TDR.
Discussion ensued re:  what, if any, articles should be placed on the Warrant.  M. Baptiste feels C. Gricus should speak to Ms. Frangiadis what article were left over from the Spring Town Meeting.
M.Baptiste discussed the issue that has been raised re:   the Planning Board holding meetings the same night as Town Meeting.  G. Barrett explained to the BOS that there were three groups lobbying Bylaws over the fence.  Half the articles had the Board’s name on them, but they never saw them.  The Moderator stated if they hold a public hearing, they can’t change the article.  He discussed the procedure that he is being told must be followed relative to changes.  Lengthy discussion ensued.
G.Barrett clarified that the Board will review planning articles that were not handled at the Spring Town Meeting.

G.Barrett stated the Appointing Authority postponed their meeting last Thursday & it is re-scheduled for tomorrow at 5:00 P.M.  Brief discussion ensued re:  the Board’s recommendation.

B. August 27, 2007 – Discussion of all proposed zoning articles for October Town Meeting.

IX. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:
M. Baptiste moved to adjourn the meeting.  M. Taggart seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

Attest:  ______________________



WAREHAM PLANNING BOARD

Date signed:  __________________

Date copy sent to Wareham Free Library:  __________________
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